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S t a t e  F a r m  I n s u r a n c e  C o m p a n i e s 
June 18, 2008
Sara Urakawa

CDI – Rate Enforcement Bureau

45 Fremont Street, 21st Floor

San Francisco, CA  94105

Telephone:  (415) 538-4121

Fax:  (415) 904-5490

Email:  UrakawaS@insurance.ca.gov
RE:  Pay-As-You-Drive (PAYD) Workshop
Dear Ms. Urakawa:

State Farm appreciates the opportunity to provide comments on the concept of Pay-As-You-Drive (hereinafter, PAYD), in preparation of the upcoming workshop.  At the outset, it is important to note that there are many carriers who have been and continue to gather experience with various types of pilot programs attempting to measure the efficacy of this concept.   However, because of the proprietary nature of these endeavours, you may find some reluctance to share all that a company is doing in this public forum.  Nonetheless, the following are some thoughts on the issues raised in the Workshop Notice.
Rating

We applaud the CDI’s effort in this regard to entertain a more accurate rating tool for the second mandatory factor i.e., actual mileage versus estimated mileage.   We support the concept of revising the regulations to permit innovative PAYD concepts.  A PAYD component could be included in an existing rating plan or could be part of a different rating plan.  It is important that any CDI proposal accommodate either of those mechanisms for attaining the goal.  

A PAYD plan would increase the accuracy of mileage which would result in several benefits.  Three specific results which all support the intent behind Proposition 103 include (1) providing consumers with more control over the cost of their auto insurance because their controllable behaviors directly affect their rate; (2) more accurately matching price to risk; and (3) de-emphasizing the importance of where a policyholder lives, which was a key concern raised by the consumer groups in support of the existing auto rating factor regulation.  However, a PAYD system would not necessarily increase the “weight” calculated for annual mileage.  
In addition to those direct rating impacts, this concept also provides incentives to preserve the environment.  By more directly relating miles driven to price, it provides a "green" incentive to reduce overall miles driven which may also result in reduced traffic congestion.  
The first mandatory rating factor is the insured’s driving safety record.  Depending on the sophistication of the PAYD program, it could also assist carriers in being able to reward safe driving if the mechanism for capturing this type of information is allowed.  A PAYD system could redefine how you measure “safe driving” and reduce the reliance on an MVR system with incomplete data due to ticket-masking. 
It is also important that any proposed regulation be broad enough to encourage competition and innovation.  Therefore, the CDI should not impose any predetermined mileage categories.  Companies should be allowed the flexibility to utilize the information gathered in the way in which they deem fit, consistent with their market needs.  It is this allowance of competition that will benefit consumers the most by providing more choice in the marketplace.
Mileage Verification

Flexibility is the key to a successful PAYD program.  Of course, accurate actual mileage versus the current nebulous estimated standard will be the key to a successful program.  Ways to get this actual mileage would include the use of OEM telemetric devices such as OnStar as well as non-OEM telemetric devices.  If consumers do not wish to have these devices used, the regulation should also permit the use of odometer readings from other sources. Today, carriers are limited to securing odometer information from the DMV Smog program.  This is a significant limitation and it should be addressed in the proposed changes.  We also would request that the Department provide flexibility regarding how frequently the mileage verification occurs. 

Additionally, any proposed regulation should allow insurers to vary the mileage factor based on various characteristics about the miles driven.  These additional characteristics include but are not limited to mileage by time of day and days of the week, mileage by type of road, where miles are driven, mileage by speed intervals, number of miles driven per trip, and number of aggressive maneuvers (hard stops, starts, or turns) per mile driven, to name a few.  A PAYD program would provide little value if all miles driven must be treated equally. To be effective, the PAYD regulation should provide the flexibility to recognize that two consumers with the same total miles driven may be very different risks based on characteristics of the miles driven. 

General
Above all, there needs to be flexibility for both companies and consumers to participate.  Each company should have the option of determining whether or not it feels that this type of program is appropriate for its book of business.  There should also be flexibility built in regarding how the mileage information used by insurers is disclosed to consumers:  via web site, agent contact, e-mail, direct mail, etc.  Companies should be able to utilize any and all methods of communication it deems viable and responsive to their customers’ needs.  
You also requested input regarding privacy and security concerns that may exist with a PAYD mechanism.  There ought not be any additional privacy concerns with respect to gaining accurate mileage information.  Unfortunately, today there is little penalty for consumers who are less than completely forthright about their actual mileage if their rates will increase as a result of accurate information.  This kind of change would allow more accuracy in rating which should be a goal of the Department. 
With respect to other components of a PAYD mechanism, i.e., where the vehicle is driven, as long as the program is an opt-in program, those privacy concerns are addressed since the consumer would consent to the use of the device.  The current security protocol in existence for data transmission is adequate for use in this situation as well.
Thank you for the ability to provide input on this topic.  We look forward to working with the Department as this issue progresses.  Please do not hesitate to contact me for further discussion as you deem fit.
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